
Town of Mineral Springs  

City of Monroe

Monroe City Hall 

300 West Crowell Street

Monroe, NC 

Public Hearing/Special Joint Meeting

January 22, 2007 ~ 7:00 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met with the City of Monroe in a Public Hearing/Special Joint Meeting at the Monroe City Hall, Monroe, North Carolina, at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, January 22, 2007.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Mayor Bobby Kilgore, Councilman Robert Smith, Councilwoman Dottie Nash, Councilman P.E. Bazemore, Councilman Billy Jordan, Councilman Lynn Keziah, Councilman John Ashcraft, and Monroe City Attorney Terry Sholar.
Absent:
Councilwoman Valerie Coffey.
Visitors:
Bill McGuirt and David Couick.
1. 
Call to Order
· With a quorum present Mayor Kilgore reconvened the City of Monroe’s Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m.  
· With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Special Meeting of the Mineral Springs Town Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m.
· Monroe Planning Director Wayne Herron gave a brief history on the purpose of the joint public hearing between Monroe and Mineral Springs.  The original Annexation Agreement was entered into pursuant to North Carolina General Statute 160A-58.23 on June 21, 2000.  Mr. Herron explained that because of recent growth and development in the area both municipalities had been approached by property owners (Penegar and Helms) and the potential developers for those properties requesting that the municipalities consider whether or not those properties could be moved into the Monroe area for annexation consideration.  Municipalities are authorized to amend annexation agreements by the North Carolina General Statutes after notice, public hearing, and adoption by both municipalities.  Mr. Herron advised that both councils had previously met and discussed holding a joint public hearing to consider an amendment to the Annexation Agreement to remove certain parcels from the Mineral Springs Annexation Area and to add them to the Monroe Annexation Area for future consideration of annexation by Monroe.  There are fifteen specific parcels.  Mr. Herron explained that based on the direction of both councils, Monroe City Attorney Terry Sholar and Mineral Springs Attorney Bobby Griffin worked together to draft a new Annexation Agreement.  This agreement has three things for consideration: the duration of the agreement; the date that the agreement becomes valid; and the boundaries.    
2.
Public Hearing
· Attorney Bill McGuirt spoke in opposition of the amendment to the Annexation Agreement.  Mr. McGuirt stated that he was born and raised in Union County and is concerned with the uncontrolled growth that has taken place over the last ten to twenty years.  Mr. McGuirt also expressed concerns about more juvenile crime and accidents on Highway 84, Rocky River Road, and Newtown Road.  Mr. McGuirt mentioned that two properties had been added to the Annexation Agreement that weren’t previously considered by the councils and he didn’t think they could be fairly considered since they weren’t part of the original (amended) agreement.  Mr. McGuirt commented that they were “thrilled to death” when Mineral Springs had them in their sphere of influence, because they wanted to keep that “rural flavor” and maintain that type of property.  Now, property in this area will be considered for two/three houses per acre with a Walgreens, Harris Teeter, and a new school on an already overcrowded road (Rocky River Road) that doesn’t handle the traffic that is on it now.  When this property is allowed to be developed it is going to make it worse.   Mr. McGuirt mentioned that one of the things that upset him more than anything else at the last meeting was that one of the council members asked if they could talk to the schools about this and the answer was “no, not our problem”.  Mr. McGuirt added that it is their problem and the only thing we ever did as a county was to take over the city schools and not keep the City of Monroe responsible for their students.  Mr. McGuirt noted that we listen to people and the media complain about the county commissioners that are causing the problem, but every town in this county is contributing to this problem and with this development of two/three houses per acre out here in an area that’s not really ready for that kind of growth, because the road system, the infrastructure is not there, it’s going to make it worse.  “So, you’re contributing to the problem that we already have in the western part of the county” and the council should make a note that there are people who object to it.  Mr. McGuirt reiterated that those additional properties should not be a part of this public hearing and should not be considered, since it was not part of the agreement that the councils made last time.    

· David Couick spoke in opposition of the Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Couick commented that his house is probably going to be as close to the development as anyone and asked that the councils consider that every property owner has a right to do what he wants with his own property as long as it doesn’t affect other property owners’ rights.  If the City of Monroe puts two and half houses per acre along his property line that will “in essence” turn his property into a park and somebody is going to have to get out there every time you turn around to keep kids and four wheelers off the property.  Mr. Couick stated that they will have liability issues, because they hunt on that property.  

· Mayor Kilgore asked Mr. Herron who owned the two additional properties in question.  Mr. Herron responded that the properties belonged to Steve Griffin.  Mr. Herron noted that those two properties did approach Mineral Springs after the last joint meeting and he believed that Mineral Springs did vote to include it for consideration.  Mr. Herron stated that he would let the attorney speak on the legal status of those two properties being included in the Annexation Agreement.  

· City Attorney Terry Sholar addressed the question of including the two additional properties in the Annexation Agreement in that this is just an amendment to the agreement that Monroe and Mineral Spring currently have.  The Public Hearing was advertised in particular for changes to the annexation area.  It is up to the councils as to whether they want to agree to include another property.

· Mayor Becker commented that some discussion was made with the Monroe staff and Mineral Springs did have a meeting last year where this was actually an agenda item to look at the properties after being approached by the property owner (Steve Griffin).  The Mineral Springs Town Council did agree to allow that to be considered at this hearing and authorized the Monroe city staff to put it on the map for consideration. 
· Mayor Kilgore addressed the earlier comment made about Union County Public schools in that he believed the record would show that the question was something about involving the schools/boundaries and that he had responded that the City of Monroe has never had any jurisdiction over the school boundaries.  

· Councilwoman Janet Critz commented that she agreed with everything that they are about to do; Mineral Springs is very conscious about roads, growth, responsibility, and density.  As a council member, one of the hardest things to do is to try to balance what you believe is right for the community (i.e. schools, rainwater runoff, tree canopy, roads, etc.) and allowing people their rights to use their property, “which is a sacred right according to our constitution”.  Councilwoman Critz stated that public officials have a responsibility to try balance that when people make requests to be able to use their properties in a certain fashion that is different from the circumstances that the find themselves in currently; elected officials have a constitutional responsibility to look at that.    
· Mayor Becker commented that he has a reputation in Union County as being anti-growth, earning that reputation by his speech and policies.  Mayor Becker explained that it has taken almost two year to amend this agreement with both councils/staffs researching it thoroughly.  Mayor Becker pointed out that this property is not currently serviced by sewer, but it could be by early this summer, therefore the potential for development of those properties in the city or county is there with roughly the same density.  However, the city would provide paid fire/police departments.  In some ways it seems the density will be the same whether the property was allowed in Monroe or if it remains in the county, though the city – particularly in the areas of public safety and land use regulations - will have very high development standards for these types of subdivisions.  Mineral Springs would probably not ever be able to annex that property as a satellite or contiguously in our lifetimes.  In the end, it wasn’t a question of whether the property would be developed, it was a question of when it would get developed and the city seems to have higher development standards than the county.    

· Mayor Kilgore closed the public hearing at 7:22 p.m. 

3.
Consideration of Annexation Agreement   
· Mr. Herron reminded the councils that there are three actions to consider: ten year period; the effective date; and the area.
· Councilwoman Peggy Neill made a motion that the annexation agreement duration period will be for ten years and Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton seconded.  The City of Monroe accepted the aforementioned motion.  The motion passed unanimously by both councils as follows:
Ayes: Ashcraft, Bazemore, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Jordan, Keziah, Nash, Neill, and Smith

Nays:  None

· Councilman John Ashcraft made a motion that the annexation agreement effective date will be January 22, 2007 and Councilwoman Dottie Nash seconded.  The Town of Mineral Springs accepted the aforementioned motion.  The motion passed unanimously by both councils as follows:

Ayes: Ashcraft, Bazemore, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Jordan, Keziah, Nash, Neill, and Smith

Nays:  None

· Councilman Billy Jordan made a motion to adopt the resolution with attachment I and Councilwoman Dottie Nash seconded.  The Town of Mineral Springs accepted the aforementioned motion.  The motion passed unanimously by both councils as follows:
Ayes: Ashcraft, Bazemore, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Jordan, Keziah, Nash, Neill, and Smith

Nays:  None

· The Monroe/Mineral Springs Annexation Agreement Amendment is hereby incorporated as part of these minutes as Exhibit A.

· Councilman Jerry Countryman commented that Mineral Springs has a lot of confidence in the City of Monroe from the standpoint that Mineral Springs has been reassured in working with this agreement, that the standards set for land use plan/development plan by the City of Monroe are far more stringent than that of the county.  Councilman Countryman stated that he has a personal attachment to this property and it bothers him a lot; however, he believed this was in our best judgment/interest to insure that we minimize the bad things that are seen occurring across the county.  “We need to take those steps to insure that when development occurs that it is done in the very best way that it can be done with the tightest restrictions and those things that really protect the quality of life that we have”, Councilman Countryman said.   
4.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Jerry Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Woody Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Dottie Nash made a motion to adjourn and Councilman P.E. Bazemore seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Ashcraft, Bazemore, Jordan, Keziah, Nash, and Smith  
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:32 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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